Weekly ReCAP for August 18, 2017
_________________________________
A) Next CPC meeting on September 11, 1:30-4 pm, Chesebrough Room. 

B) Wild & Scenic Film Festival, EPFW, September 2, Chatham Winery. RSVP online.

______________________________________________________________________________

Save this date: CAP/CPC Fundraiser at Mokelumne Hill on September 23.
Request for Auction and Raffle Items

Please consider donating an auction or raffle item for the Community Action Project’s upcoming Fall Equinox Fundraiser, September 23, 2017. Perhaps there is a local business you support that would be willing to help, or maybe you are an artist or craftsman that can offer a piece of your own work. Any item, great or small, will be gratefully accepted. The chicken-in-a-barrel dinner is to support the Calaveras Planning Coalition, a group of community organizations and individuals who want a healthy and sustainable future for Calaveras County. The CPC’s program accomplishments over the last eleven years have been in four areas: the general plan update, community plan preparation, water plans, and technical assistance to threatened neighborhoods. Please help us continue to balance the conservation of local agricultural, natural and historic resources with the need to provide jobs, housing, safety, and services. Contact our outreach coordinator, Jenny Fuqua at (209) 559-2455 or jennyfuqua19@gmail.com if you can help. And don’t forget to save the date, September 23, for a great time. Details are coming soon. Thank you!  

______________________________________________________________________________
Next BOS meeting  August 22, 2017.  No agenda available yet. Check county site.
Next Pc Meeting August 24, 2017.  Link to agenda:

http://co.calaveras.ca.us/County-Meetings/ModuleID/3366/ItemID/278/mctl/EventDetails 
_____________________________________________________________________________
Counties Cannabis Summit July 19, 2017
CSAC, the Urban Counties of California and the Rural County Representatives of California jointly sponsored a summit on July 19, examining how various cannabis issues impact county government. The summit program is available at this link and the presentations are linked below.

CSAC also video recorded the breakout discussions and the luncheon panel from the summit. They are available at the links below.

Link below will take you to the CSAC site :

http://www.counties.org/counties-cannabis-summit 

______________________________________________________________________________

Auditor says Calaveras County must pay back misspent funds

Giues6565539
The Calaveras County Board of Supervisors must reimburse the Marijuana Urgency Ordinance regulatory fund for misspent expenditures by the Calaveras County Sheriff’s Office or the county faces being sued by marijuana cultivators, Calaveras County Auditor-Controller Rebecca Callen said Thursday.

Callen did not have a firm number about how much must be repaid, but said the $6.8 million in Measure C tax dollars would provide “adequate funds to pay for all of this.”

The last opportunity for the supervisors to reimburse the fund from the General Fund before the final submission of the 2016-17 budget, she said, will be during the next meeting on Aug. 22.

“All we are asking is that they use the restricted funding in the manner that it was meant to be used,” she said. “Ultimately it would be the county who would be responsible for paying back any money that would have been used with discretionary funds, which hurts the whole county.”

In 2016, Calaveras County took in about $3.7 million from 737 marijuana cultivators seeking permits to operate in the county.

The money was designated for administrative costs related to the ordinance, such as regulatory inspections, background checks for the applicants or other payments associated with the registration process.

According to an Auditor’s Office urgency ordinance expenditure document, the Calaveras County Sheriff’s Office spent $1,024,068.21 from May 1, 2016 through June 30, 2017 on salaries, uniforms, equipment, dispatch and jail staff.

And though the itemized figures don’t indicate where urgency ordinance funds were spent on criminal investigation enforcement, the evidence is in the “details,” Callen said.

“There are some costs that stem from salary costs that do not stem from the regulation. They stem from law enforcement purposes but not from cannabis and the regulatory ordinance,” she said.

Callen referred to some of the law enforcement operations as “peripheral crimes,” or crime that was uncovered as a result of the urgency ordinance operations but did not fall under the purview of the designated ordinance funds.

In a press release made public on Thursday, Sheriff Rick DiBasilio said that the “Sheriff’s Office is dedicated to following the law regarding the use of funds,” and had been made “aware of the concerns” about the “use of certain funds for eradication activities.”

After “useful negotiations to resolve differences in the interpretation of applicable law,” the issue had been “addressed and resolved” in anticipation of the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors meeting on Aug. 22, he said.

DiBasilio could not be reached for comment on the press release.

The claims of the misspent funds followed in the wake of Operation Terminus, a cooperative effort with the Calaveras County Sheriff’s Office and other state agencies to stamp out illegal marijuana cultivation operations in violation of state environmental codes.

As of last week, Operation Terminus had resulted in the arrest of 35 people across the county and the seizure of 28,650 pot plants, over 30 tons of unprocessed marijuana, cash, firearms and opium pods.

Calaveras County Administrator Tim Lutz said he believed the Sheriff’s Office was “operating within the parameters of the urgency ordinance” but acknowledged the “gray area” of the Sheriff’s enforcement operations as it pertained to the peripheral crimes.

“We need to identify, draw the line, when is this truly regulatory and when is this enforcement of our local laws and going against the problematic growers,” he said.

The fiscal year, from July 1, 2016 to June 30, 2017, was Calaveras County’s first year operating under the urgency ordinance, he said, but they still lacked “firm direction” from the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors about which Sheriff’s Office operations were to be funded by the restricted urgency ordinance fund, and discretionary dollars acquired from the Measure C cannabis farming tax.

“I think the challenge has been a lack of defined policy from the board of here's the line in the sand,” he said.

An additional $1,261,002.44 was spent over the fiscal year by a variety of county agencies tasked with evaluating the permit applications from marijuana cultivators, including the County Administrator’s Office, the Building Department and the Planning Department, an Auditor’s Office document said.

A typical regulatory operation for a grow site, Lutz said, involved the Planning Department determining if a site met the conditions set by the urgency ordinance, the Building Department checking the area for structure, generator and electrical system code compliance and the Sheriff’s Office conducting background checks on applicants, Lutz said.

“The challenge with this ordinance is it really transcends so many departments, you have a lot of different departments that are doing pieces of this,” Lutz said.

If the permits are denied and the grow must be “abated,” Lutz said, the role of the Sheriff’s Office becomes ambiguous and circumstantial based on the context of a specific operation. The Sheriff’s Office provides “support and security” for county staff at an abatement operation, but if other criminal factors are identified on the site such as illegal weapons, domestic violence or human trafficking, it is unclear whether Sheriff’s resources responding to the crimes should be funded by the ordinance or the Sheriff’s budget.

Callen said after conferencing with the County Counsel the answer was really not so ambiguous at all: anything paid for with regulatory dollars that had to do with “investigations, jail costs, dispatch costs and anything that didn't really have anything to do with the regulatory program,” must be repaid with General Fund money into the ordinance fund.

Both Callen and Lutz agreed that the risk of potential litigation against the county was immense if the board did not determine a budgetary solution during the Aug. 22 meeting.

“They will have a legal basis to do so unless the corrective action is taken,” Callen said.

Lutz said that potential litigation was focused on the concept of an illegal, or “hidden” tax outlined in California Proposition 26 (2010).

“As the county and the board continues to grapple with the reality of the fallout of the implementation the emergency ordinance, it now comes down to making sure that everything that is spent is justified,” he said.

The Aug. 8 board agenda said a closed session concerned a “conference with legal counsel” and acknowledged both “anticipated litigation” and “significant exposure to litigation.”

Callen said that after reading DiBasilio’s press release, she believed the board would pursue corrective action.

Callen added that the sheriff would not be subject to any consequences if litigation did happen. It was the responsibility of the Board of Supervisors to “fund accordingly” an ordinance they approved, she said.

But another issue would have to be addressed with the adoption of the 2017-18 budget, Callen said.

Budgeted for 2017-2018 was $3 million for the regulatory ordinance, when about $1.4 million dollars of the original $3.7 million acquired from the permit applications.

“At this point if we were going to continue the cannabis urgency ordinance the general fund would have to pay for the bulk of the program because there is not enough fee dollars remaining to pay for the program,” she said.

______________________________________________________________________________

Butte Fire judge rejects PG&E motion to bar punitive damages

Sean P. Thomas Sean@calaverasenterprise.com / Aug 11, 2017 

 

Top of Form

Bottom of Form

The Sacramento County Superior Court judge responsible for handling all Butte Fire claims has denied a motion by Pacific Gas and Electric Co. that sought to strike all punitive damage claims from Butte Fire victims’ cases.

The ruling is contained in an order issued Aug. 10 and posted with this report. The possibility of punitive damages being awarded by jurors at trial means that PG&E faces the risk of having to pay much more than simply enough to compensate all of the Butte Fire plaintiffs for the actual amounts of their losses.

Judge Allen Sumner denied the PG&E motion because he concluded that reasonable jurors might find the utility company’s failure to properly vet and supervise independent contractors that handled its vegetation management program demonstrated a conscious disregard for public safety.

In September 2015, a tree contacted a PG&E power line and sparked the 70,000-acre Butte Fire, according to a subsequent investigation and report by the California Department of Forestry and Fire Protection. In the aftermath of the blaze, more than 2,050 plaintiffs filed suit against PG&E for the damages they suffered.

PG&E argued that all claims for punitive damages should be stricken from the case because its actions were not “the results of any oppression, malice or fraud,” as required by California law. The purpose of punitive damages is to punish defendants for such acts and to provide deterrence against similar actions in the future. While “compensatory” or “actual” damages are limited to any economic harm suffered by a plaintiff, an award of punitive damages can be many times the amount of the actual damages that are recoverable.

Sumner rejected many of the arguments advanced by plaintiffs’ counsel in support of their punitive damage claims, but he concluded that when PG&E used independent contractors to fulfill its duty to keep the areas around its power lines free of trees or other vegetation that might cause a fire, PG&E also had a duty to make certain that the people hired by its contractors for that purpose were qualified to make the decisions and do the work required consistent with protecting public safety.

Based upon the evidence presented to him, Sumner concluded that reasonable jurors might find PG&E failed to meet that duty and that failure could have caused the Butte Fire.

Sumner’s Aug. 10 order ends with this summary of his ruling: 

“However, the court cannot say no reasonable jury could find PG&E’s policy of deferring to its contractors to assure those inspecting and removing trees were qualified was conscious disregard of the risk should they fail. Reasonable minds could differ on this question and plaintiffs’ evidence. For the foregoing reasons, PG&E’s motion for summary adjudication is denied.”

This report will be updated with additional information as it becomes available.

______________________________________________________________________________

Key Contract Awarded For Lake Tulloch Sewer System Project

08/11/2017 1:24 pm PST
4
Tori James, MML News Reporter

San Andreas, CA – Plans to upgrade Lake Tulloch area residents’ outdated sewer infrastructure reached a milestone step this week.

The Calaveras County Water District (CCWD) board green-lighted a key contract for design work at its meeting this week. While Sacramento area-based Lee & Ro, Inc., which was awarded a $399,500 contract to provide design and engineering services through a competitive bid process, the district is looking to hire local firms to cover other aspects.

Design for the systemic makeover is anticipated to be complete by next August, clearing the way for CCWD to seek construction bids and lock in a contractor by next fall. It is anticipated that the project itself should be finished by early 2020.

The work scope encompasses several common replacement and improvement projects around the lake community targeting the removal of obsolete facilities for public and staff safety reasons. Specifically, it will eliminate a submerged sewer line, which currently runs through a Lake Tulloch cove in the Poker Flat neighborhood and is seen at risk of contaminating the public water supply in the event of a line break or failure.

District officials also point out that the new design will also reduce sewage flows from pumps located close to the water by redirecting them into a new pipeline that runs along O’Byrnes Ferry Road and Connor Estates Drive.

Additionally, four outdated electrical systems and sewage pumping facilities that pose safety risks to the maintenance staff will also be replaced at Lakeshore Drive, Kiva Drive, Jimmy Way and Bret Harte Drive.

Funding for the project will come from the district’s adopted budget and five-year capital improvement program bucket, sourced through its renovation and replacement (R&R) program.

CCWD General Manager Dave Eggerton shares, “It’s hard to find another project that has more compelling public health and safety reasons to complete. The current situation is particularly egregious with the sewer line under the lake — we can’t get this done fast enough.” He adds that the R&R funds are what are making the project possible, adding, “We owe our thanks to our customers for making critical projects like this possible.”
(ED note: I am compelled to say, FINALLY!)
______________________________________________________________________________
Board to discuss future of cannabis biz
Alex McLean / The Union Democrat/ August 11, 2017
The Tuolumne County Board of Supervisors and the county’s Marijuana Working Group will meet Tuesday to hear from consultants hired to facilitate talks about whether to allow and regulate cannabis-related enterprises.

“This has the potential to be a very important turning point,” said Kira Tucker, executive director of the Tuolumne Cannabis Alliance and member of the county’s Marijuana Working Group.

According to the notes for the 1:30 p.m. workshop, SCI Consulting Group will give a presentation on marijuana regulations with an emphasis on commercial activity.

California voters approved Proposition 64 in November that legalized cannabis for recreational use by people 21 and over. The new law, known as the Adult Use of Marijuana Act, also opened the door for retail sales and commercial cultivation of the drug under a state licensing program to begin Jan. 1, 2018.

The law allows cities and counties to create more stringent regulations on the cannabis industry, or ban it all together. However, they can’t outlaw personal possession of up to an ounce of marijuana and personal cultivation of up to six plants for people 21 and over.

Both the county and City of Sonora have bans in place against cannabis businesses, such as dispensaries, manufacturing plants, and commercial grows.

In early 2016, the board approved an ordinance allowing people with a valid doctor’s recommendation for medical marijuana to grow up to 12 plants outdoors or 24 plants indoors within a 50-square-foot area.

The board appointed its Marijuana Working Group earlier this year to look at harmonizing the county’s ordinance on growing medical marijuana with the state’s new law on recreational marijuana.

Cannabis advocates have urged the board to shift the focus of the group’s work to commercial regulations before the state begins issuing licenses.

“If you can’t even get licensing discussed in these meetings, you certainly can’t get licensing provided,” Tucker said. “We’ve been banging on this drum for well over a year and we’re happy to see that (county) staff is pushing for a change in direction, too.”

Also at Tuesday’s meeting, the board is scheduled to consider awarding a $241,040 contract to Lionakis Architects for planning and design of a proposed community center that would be constructed with money from the $70 million federal grant through the National Disaster Resilience Competition.

The idea behind the center would be to provide a place where people could go in the event of disaster, as well as host other community activities the rest of the time.

The proposed contract was sent to more than 40 architectural firms and 12 responded with proposals that were reviewed by a committee of county officials and consultants. The four top firms were interviewed and Lionakis was selected as the top candidate.

Lionakis was also the contractor selected to do the designs on a $20 million new county jail and $65 million county superior courthouse, the latter of which is being funded by the state, that will be located at the Law and Justice Center campus off Old Wards Ferry Road in Sonora.

In addition, the board will consider appointing Calaveras County Health Officer Dr. Dean Kelaita at Tuesday’s meeting to the position of interim health officer for Tuolumne County after current County Health Officer Dr. Liza Ortiz leaves on Aug. 31.

The board’s regular meeting is scheduled to begin at 9 a.m. Tuesday. The meeting and workshop will be held in the board’s chambers on the fourth floor of the County Administration Center, at 2 S. Green St. in Sonora.
______________________________________________________________________________
Additional Apprenticeship Programs On Horizon At Columbia College

08/12/2017 6:40 am PST
63
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

Columbia, CA — There are more opportunities in the near future for students to gain first hand job experience via Columbia College’s Apprenticeship Initiative.

We reported in 2015 that the college received $960,000 in grant funding to begin a program with Black Oak Casino Resort and the Evergreen Lodge/Rush Creek Lodge. 28 apprentices started hospitality management courses at Columbia, with on-the-job training, this past January. Most of the tuition and fees, and some of the material costs, are covered by the state grant. Apprentices complete 2,000 hours of paid on-the-job training, as well as 288 instructional hours of hospitality management courses over a two year period.

Additional funding has been secured by Columbia to start similar programs in the fields of Child Development and Automotive Technology. Columbia College Dean of Career Technical Education and Economic Development, Dr. Klaus Tenbergen, and Columbia College Program Specialist, Amanda Hepfl, will speak about it on Mother Lode Views this weekend. They will also talk about other general challenges students face entering the workforce.

Mother Lode Views airs Saturday and Sunday morning at 9:30 on AM 1450 and FM 102.7 KVML. Mother Lode Views can also be heard Sunday morning at 10 o’clock on 93.5 KKBN and at 9am on STAR 92.7.

For our extensive audio archive of past interviews on Mother Lode Views click on the “Multimedia” tab and on “Mother Lode Views” or keyword: mlviews
_______________________________________________________________________________
Reducing Your Yard’s Carbon Footprint

08/13/2017 6:28 am PST
83
Vera Strade, UCCE Master Gardener

Our sizzling, record-setting summer days are a dramatic example of the ever-changing environment just outside our windows. Searing heat and desiccating drought, unseasonal chill, and powerful storms—we Foothill gardeners are all too familiar with erratic weather.

A climate-friendly garden releases less heat-trapping gases and stores more.  Wisely selecting the plants you grow and adapting the way you grow them helps do that.

Grow The Right Stuff
Grow natives suited to your area as natives are often more drought tolerant, disease resistant and better help sustain imperiled wildlife. Be sure to diversify your plantings to increase chances of survival as the climate shifts.

Long-lived shrubs and trees store their carbon for extended periods.  Some trees, such as native oaks, can live for centuries while providing wildlife homes and food.  Dead trees and rotting wood release carbon back into the air.  http://www.nwf.org/News-and-Magazines/National-Wildlife/Gardening/Archives/2011/Plant-Carbon-Eating-Trees.aspx
Reduce power plant and fireplace emissions (and your heating bill) by growing deciduous, shade-producing trees on the south and west sides of the house. Strategically-placed evergreens can soften prevailing winter winds.

Coddling turf grass with generous amounts water, fertilizer and herbicides can trigger release of carbon and nitrous oxide (a heat-trapping gas many times more potent than carbon dioxide).  Instead grow drought-tolerant grasses or native ground covers, shrubs and meadows.  To better manage an existing lawn, leave grass clippings to decompose and nourish the grass; water deeply but less frequently to encourage deep rooting; and invest in an emissions-free, calorie-burning push mower.  Power equipment burns fossil fuels and releases large amounts of heat-trapping gases, so use hand equipment whenever feasible.

Much of our supermarket produce is grown with large amounts of fertilizers, pesticides and water, and is shipped more than 1500 miles, often in refrigerated trucks.  Growing your own food will be energy-conserving, fresher, tastier and more nutritious.

Grow The Climate-Friendly Way
Excess nitrogen from fertilizer runs into and sickens our creeks, rivers, and groundwater.  Some is converted to nitrous oxide.  Synthetic fertilizers, especially the nitrogen-based ones, require large amounts of energy and create carbon in their manufacture, packaging, and transport.  Supply slow-release plant nutrients instead with compost or other organic mulches, or apply modest amounts of slow-release fertilizer which is less likely to leach into waterways.

Pesticide production contributes to carbon release; weed killers (herbicides) especially generate more carbon emissions. Mulch, mulch, mulch, to reduce the need for herbicides.  Use Integrated Pest Management methods to manage both weeds and insects. (www.ipm.ucdavis.edu)

Create your own compost and mulch with grass and yard trimmings, barnyard manure, and kitchen waste.  These organic materials make up about one quarter of our municipal solid waste.  When disposed of in landfills, some of the waste breaks down releasing methane, another potent heat-trapping gas.

Soil can be a powerful place in which to store (sequester) carbon.  Bare soil is vulnerable to erosion which triggers release of the soil’s carbon. Overly tilled soil also results in carbon loss. Top unused soil with mulch, cover crops, or even non-invasive weeds to help support soil organisms and provide food and cover for wildlife.   Scientists are researching more soil management techniques to conserve and store carbon.  http://www.marincarbonproject.org/
The number one use of energy in California is pumping and moving water, about half of which is used outside our homes. Shrink water consumption by growing drought-resistant plant species, mulch, use drip irrigation and eliminate runoff.

Sonora gardener, Vera Strader, eliminated her lawn to do away with water and crabgrass woes. Vera is a University of California Cooperative Extension Master Gardener of Tuolumne County.
For more helpful Master Gardener articles view our archive here located in the Real Estate Section with other home improvement, home finance and other informative real estate articles updated weekly here.
___________________________________________________________________________
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US pot states try to curb smuggling, fend off administration

By ANDREW SELSKY
Associated Press 
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PORTLAND, Ore. (AP) -- Well before Oregon legalized marijuana, its verdant, wet forests made it an ideal place for growing the drug, which often ended up being funneled out of the state for big money. Now, officials suspect pot grown legally in Oregon and other states is also being smuggled out, and the trafficking is putting America's multibillion-dollar marijuana industry at risk.
In response, pot-legal states are trying to clamp down on "diversion" even as U.S. Attorney General Jeff Sessions presses for enforcement of federal laws against marijuana.

Tracking legal weed from the fields and greenhouses where it's grown to the shops where it's sold under names like Blueberry Kush and Chernobyl is their so far main protective measure.

In Oregon, Gov. Kate Brown recently signed into law a requirement that state regulators track from seed to store all marijuana grown for sale in Oregon's legal market. So far, only recreational marijuana has been comprehensively tracked. Tina Kotek, speaker of the Oregon House, said lawmakers wanted to ensure "we're protecting the new industry that we're supporting here."

"There was a real recognition that things could be changing in D.C.," she said.

The Washington State Liquor and Cannabis Board says it's replacing its current tracking Nov. 1 with a "highly secure, reliable, scalable and flexible system."

California voters approved using a tracking system run by Lakeland, Florida-based Franwell for its recreational pot market. Sales become legal Jan. 1.

Franwell also tracks marijuana, using bar-code and radio frequency identification labels on packaging and plants, in Colorado, Oregon, Maryland, Alaska and Michigan.

"The tracking system is the most important tool a state has," said Michael Crabtree, who runs Denver-based Nationwide Compliance Specialists Inc., which helps tax collectors track elusive, cash-heavy industries like the marijuana business.

But the systems aren't fool-proof. They rely on the users' honesty, he said.

"We have seen numerous examples of people 'forgetting' to tag plants," Crabtree said. Colorado's tracking also doesn't apply to home-grown plants and many noncommercial marijuana caregivers.

In California, implementing a "fully operational, legal market" could take years, said state Sen. Mike McGuire, who represents the "Emerald Triangle" region that's estimated to produce 60 percent of America's marijuana. But he's confident tracking will help.

"In the first 24 months, we're going to have a good idea who is in the regulated market and who is in black market," McGuire said.

Oregon was the first state to decriminalize personal possession, in 1973. It legalized medical marijuana in 1998, and recreational use in 2014.

Before that, Anthony Taylor hid his large cannabis crop from aerial surveillance under a forest canopy east of Portland, and tended it when there was barely enough light to see.

"In those days, marijuana was REALLY illegal," said Taylor, now a licensed marijuana processor and lobbyist. "If you got caught growing the amounts we were growing, you were going to go to prison for a number of years."

Taylor believes it's easier to grow illegally now because authorities lack the resources to sniff out every operation. And growers who sell outside the state can earn thousands of dollars per pound, he said.

Still, it's hard to say if pot smuggling has gotten worse in Oregon, or how much of the marijuana leaving the state filters out from the legal side.

Chris Gibson, executive director of the federally funded Oregon-Idaho High Intensity Drug Trafficking Area program, said the distinction matters less than the fact that marijuana continues to leave Oregon on planes, trains and automobiles, and through the mail.

"None is supposed to leave, so it's an issue," Gibson told The Associated Press. "That should be a primary concern to state leadership."

On a recent morning, Billy Williams, the U.S. attorney in Oregon, sat at his desk in his office overlooking downtown Portland, a draft Oregon State Police reportin front of him. Oregon produces between 132 tons (120 metric tons) and 900 tons (816 metric tons) more marijuana than what Oregonians can conceivably consume, the report said, using statistics from the legal industry and estimates of illicit grows. It identified Oregon as an "epicenter of cannabis production" and quoted an academic as saying three to five times the amount of pot that's consumed in Oregon leaves the state.

Sessions himself cited the report in a July 24 letter to Oregon's governor. In it, Sessions asked Brown to explain how Oregon would address the report's "serious findings."

Pete Gendron, a licensed marijuana grower who advised state regulators on compliance and enforcement, said the reports' numbers are guesswork, and furthermore are outdated because they don't take into account the marijuana now being sold in Oregon's legal recreational market.

A U.S. Justice Department task force recently said the Cole Memorandum , which restricts federal marijuana law enforcement in states where pot is legal, should be reevaluated to see if it should be changed.

The governors of Oregon, Colorado, Washington and Alaska - where both medical and recreational marijuana are legal - wrote to Sessions and Treasury Secretary Steve Mnuchin in April, warning altering the memorandum "would divert existing marijuana product into the black market and increase dangerous activity in both our states and our neighboring states."

But less than a month later, Sessions wrote to congressional leaders criticizing the federal government's hands-off approach to medical marijuana, and citing a Colorado case in which a medical marijuana licensee shipped pot out of state.

In his letter, Sessions opposed an amendment by Oregon Democratic Rep. Earl Blumenauer and California Republican Rep. Dana Rohrabacher that prevents the Justice Department from interfering with states' medical marijuana. Congress is weighing renewing the amendment for the next fiscal year.

In a phone interview from Washington, Blumenauer said the attorney general is "out of step" with most members of Congress, who have become more supportive "of ending the failed prohibition on marijuana."

"Marijuana has left Oregon for decades," Blumenauer said. "What's different is that now we have better mechanisms to try to control it."

Taylor believes pot smuggling will continue because of the profit incentive, which will end only if the drug is legalized across America. U.S. Sen. Cory Booker, a New Jersey Democrat, introduced a bill in Congress on Aug. 1 to do just that.


______________________________________________________________________________

Calaveras, Stanislaus Partner On Groundwater Stewardship

08/14/2017 6:38 pm PST
24
Tori James, MML News Reporter

San Andreas, CA – What is being billed as the first-ever partnership between Calaveras and Stanislaus counties has been forged to protect a shared groundwater system.

The relationship was triggered by a three-bill package known as the Sustainable Groundwater Management Act (SGMA) signed into law by Governor Jerry Brown back in the fall of 2014, empowering water agencies to sustainably – and locally — manage groundwater plans for the state’s key basins.

This has led to Calaveras County Water District (CCWD), Rock Creek Water District, and Stanislaus County forming a groundwater sustainability agency that will steward the Eastern San Joaquin Groundwater Sub basin. According to CCWD officials, Calaveras County will be coming on board this fall via an amended memorandum of understanding between the four agencies.

“This is a historic achievement,” states CCWD General Manager Dave Eggerton. “It will be invaluable in helping us address the challenges of restoring the health of the groundwater basin.” He adds that the partnership of counties and water agencies that crosses county lines and agency boundaries provides a collaborative model for working together towards the restoration of a depleted groundwater basin.

The “Eastside GSA,” as it has been named, will cover an approximately 198 square-mile area of the Eastern San Joaquin Sub basin within Calaveras County and portions of Stanislaus County that are not already within another GSA boundary. Known as the “triangle,” officials say it has been critically over drafted since 1980, pointing to years of unsustainable groundwater pumping practices throughout much of California that have been key factors in causing land subsidence, dry wells and poor water quality.

The GSA will now work with other stakeholders overlying the Eastern San Joaquin Groundwater Basin to develop a Groundwater Sustainability Plan (GSP), which must be in place by 2020. According to the partners, the plan will create a road map for establishing groundwater “sustainability” in the basin by 2040. Millions in state grant funding is expected to be tappable for helping fund plan development. As part of the state requirements, the partners will be doing outreach with landowners and groundwater users in the boundaries of the planning area as well as working collaboratively with the 15 other GSAs in the Eastern San Joaquin Groundwater Basin to meet the SGMA obligations.

______________________________________________________________________________

East Bay reservoir expansion plan wins support of environmental groups
By DENIS CUFF | dcuff@bayareanewsgroup.com | Bay Area News Group

PUBLISHED: August 14, 2017 at 2:25 pm | UPDATED: August 14, 2017 at 4:08 pm

BRENTWOOD — A $914 million plan to expand the Los Vaqueros Reservoir as drought insurance for millions of Bay Area residents picked up endorsements Monday from six conservation groups in a rare display of environmental support for new water development.

Environmental groups are pleased because the project would provide large amounts of water for  Central Valley wetlands, habitat for ducks, geese and other wildlife, in addition to storing water for people and farms.

“As a coalition, we consider these wildlife refuge benefits to be critically important,”  the Nature Conservancy, Audubon California, and four other groups wrote to the California Water Commission. “The problem is so significant that some refuges … are left virtually dry in drought years.”

The environmental coalition urged the state commission to look favorably on a request for $434 million in voter-approved state bond money to expand the reservoir southeast of Brentwood.

A coalition of 12 water agencies are cooperatively planning to raise the Los Vaqueros earthen dam by 55 feet, increasing its storage capacity from 160,000 acre feet to 275,000-acre feet, enough water to meet the annual needs of 1.4 million people.

The Contra Costa Water District, owner of Los Vaqueros, is coordinating the grant application. Other partnering agencies include the Santa Clara Valley Water District, East Bay Municipal Utility District, San Francisco Public Utilities Commission, Alameda County Zone 7 Water District, Alameda County Water District and Grassland Water District. The latter manages wildlife refuges near Los Banos in Merced County.

Meanwhile, further studies on the expansion have raised its tentative price tag to $914 million, up from a previous estimate of some $800 million, the Contra Costa Water District reported Monday in submitting its grant application.

An expanded Los Vaqueros Reservoir would provide 46,000 acre feet of water annually on average for Central Valley refuges, the six environmental groups said.

Only five percent of the Central Valley’s wetlands remain because most were drained, diked, developed, plowed over and built on, the groups wrote.

The letter signers also include the Planning and Conservation League, California Waterfowl Association, Defenders of Wildlife, and Point Blue Conservation Science.

The proposed reservoir expansion project calls for a new pipeline enabling Contra Costa Water District to ship Delta water to the state’s Bethany Reservoir, where it could be moved south of the Delta to wildlife refuges.

“The potential expansion of Los Vaqueros into a regional facility presents a significant opportunity for our customers, the environment and local agency partners,” said Lisa Borba, the Contra Costa Water District Board president.

The California Water Commission is scheduled in June 2018 to decided on grants from state Proposition 1, passed by voters in 2014. If funded, the Los Vaqueros expansion could begin in 2022 and finish in 2026 or 2027.

_____________________________________________________________________________

Agreements In Place To Fund Largest California Reservoir Proposal
Agreements in Place to Fund Largest California Reservoir Proposal

The Sites Reservoir project in Colusa County has funding commitments from 32 water agencies throughout California. But the developers still plan to seek state bond funds to leverage environmental benefits.

Link to article from Water Deeply Publication:

https://www.newsdeeply.com/water/community/2017/08/15/agreements-in-place-to-fund-largest-california-reservoir-proposal 
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Settlement reached in federal case of Modesto-area farmer fined $2.8 million for plowing his field

BY DALE KASLER AND RYAN SABALOW

dkasler@sacbee.com
AUGUST 15, 2017 10:03 AM

Northern California farmer John Duarte spent years fighting the federal government after being fined for plowing over protected wetlands on his property. He attracted a nationwide army of conservative supporters who saw it as government overreach and hoped the Trump administration would order federal officials to back off.

But just before his trial was set to start Tuesday, Duarte settled.

Duarte agreed to pay $330,000 in fines and another $770,000 on “compensatory mitigation,” according to a settlement agreement reached shortly before proceedings were to begin in U.S. District Court in Sacramento.

ADVERTISING

A judge already had ruled that Duarte broke the law; the trial was going to establish the penalties. The government had sought a $2.8 million fine and tens of millions of dollars in mitigation expenses.
Duarte said he settled reluctantly but feared a big penalty would jeopardize his family and his main business, a Modesto-area nursery that employs hundreds of workers.

“Given the risks posed by further trial on the government’s request for up to $45 million in penalties ... this was the best action I could take to protect those for whom I am responsible,” he said in a statement released by the Pacific Legal Foundation in Sacramento, a nonprofit law firm that takes up conservative causes.

Duarte became a cause célèbre among property-rights activists, farmers and other conservatives after running afoul of environmental laws in 2012. A judge ruled in 2016 that he violated the “Waters of the United States” provision of the Clean Water Act by “deep ripping” a Tehama County field without a permit. Duarte said he just planted winter wheat, as the previous property owners had done. But government officials said the field hadn’t been plowed in more than two decades, and he needed a permit before tearing up seasonal wetlands known as vernal pools that serve as habitat for plants and animals.

Duarte and his allies, including the leader of the American Farm Bureau and Republican members of Congress, called it a classic case of government meddling with agriculture. The Trump administration already has moved to relax the WOTUS rules that the Obama administration had sought to expand, and the congressmen were pressing Attorney General Jeff Sessions to drop the case against Duarte altogether.

Despite settling for far less than they were seeking, federal officials said the agreement shows the law must be obeyed.

“Today’s agreement affirms the Department of Justice’s commitment to the rule of law, results in meaningful environmental restoration, and brings to an end protracted litigation,” said Jeffrey Wood, acting assistant attorney general, in a prepared statement.

Farm advocates said the rules covering agriculture and the environment remain muddled. “We’re still looking at the same kinds of risks going forward that (Duarte) was facing,” said Mike Wade of the California Farm Water Coalition. “It would have been nice knowing ... where we are in terms of federal regulatory oversight.”

Wade, however, said he doesn’t fault Duarte for settling. “There comes a point in time when you take the practical route as a businessman,” he said.

Environmentalists said Duarte’s case illustrated the perils of President Donald Trump’s efforts to roll back the Obama-era rules that expanded what types of wetlands are protected under federal law.

“This case definitely shows that we need things like the Clean Water Rule to make sure our water is protected and to make sure everybody knows what is covered and what isn't covered,” said Michael Kelly of Clean Water Action, a Washington, D.C.-based environmental group.

The WOTUS rules are designed to protect navigable rivers, streams and other waterways. In recent years, the government had been expanding the rules to include wetlands that feed into rivers, to the growing outrage of farmers.

The rules exempt ordinary farming activities that are considered “established and ongoing,” but U.S. District Judge Kimberly Mueller ruled that Duarte’s actions weren’t allowed because the Tehama field had been idle for more than 20 years.

Environmental Protection Agency chief Scott Pruitt was asked about the Duarte case at his Senate confirmation hearing in January and Pruitt signaled that he was sympathetic to Duarte’s cause. Duarte’s lawyers had sought to have Pruitt testify at the trial. U.S. District judge Kimberly Mueller overruled that. An EPA spokeswoman referred inquiries to the Justice Department.

Duarte had insisted he did nothing wrong and his plowing activities caused no harm to the wetlands on the Tehama property.

The settlement forbids Duarte from dredging or farming the 44 acres that had been disturbed, with the exception of “moderate non-irrigated cattle grazing,” for 10 years. In addition to the $330,000 fine, Duarte will spend $770,000 on “compensatory mitigation,” such as purchasing wetlands credits. The money will be spent restoring wetlands on Sacramento Valley properties other than his.
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National Park Service Ends “Water Bottle Ban”

08/18/2017 7:25 am PST
92
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

Washington, DC — The National Park Service announces that it is ending a policy that is often referred to as the “water bottle ban.”

Back in 2011, in an effort to encourage visitors to bring their own reusable water bottles to federal parks, the National Park Service banned the sale of disposable water bottles.

Announcing the reverse in policy this week, Acting National Park Service Director Michael T. Reynolds, says, “While we will continue to encourage the use of free water bottle filling stations as appropriate, ultimately it should be up to our visitors to decide how best to keep themselves and their families hydrated during a visit to a national park, particularly during hot summer visitation periods.”

Mother Lode Congressman Tom McClintock took to social media yesterday to praise the NPS decision, saying, “Kudos to the National Park Service for dropping its visitor-unfriendly bottled water ban.”

The ban was put in place by the Obama Administration as part of a “Green Parks Plan,” a wide effort aimed at reducing waste and carbon emissions at national parks. Many larger environmental groups are criticizing the Trump Administration’s decision to reverse the policy. The Sierra Club states it is a symbol of “this administration’s larger attacks on environmental safeguards and protection of public lands.”

Acting NPS Director Reynolds added that critics of the initial ban complained that it was unfair because sugary beverages, like soda, were still allowed to be sold in the parks.
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